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The Rector writes 
Dear Friends  
As I write this I am preparing the next service to be held in St Mary’s on the 
19th May, which is Pentecost. 
How many of you remember the line in the song from Lucy in the Sky with 
Diamonds from the Beatles’ Sergeant Pepper album “I get by with a little 
help from my friends”? 
I always think it is a good song for Pentecost/Whitsun. 
Pentecost is about us getting a little help. Indeed, on the first Pentecost 
when the disciples were sitting around fearful, dazed and confused, what 
the Holy Spirit seems to have done is give them help to get out there, live as 
Jesus had told them and pass on the good news. 
The Christian faith is not about believing 101 very odd things before break-
fast. It believes the world and universe is not here by chance – the force 
and energy behind it, which we call God, is one of love. Jesus shows that 
not only in word, but in how he lives and dies. And we are to show that love 
in our lives. 
Which is where, if you are anything like me, a little bit of help is needed! Be-
cause actually, and in truth, I am often not very good at it. I have a natural 
inclination to put myself, my views, my needs first. That is true of almost all of 
us. And it explains a lot of why society seems so challenging and difficult – 
because all our individual wanting our needs met, means we are always 
fighting over the resources available.  
So, I need help in trying to put others first, to be loving, forgiving, gracious 
and charitable. And in my experience that is what the Holy Spirit can be 
about – helping me to grow in those things. This is not claiming a magic box 
of tricks, part of the journey is getting it wrong and trying again. But I do feel 
reflecting on the love Jesus shows, and with the Spirit helping me know 
about God’s love and forgiveness and challenging me in the right sense, 
then at least I can try and go in the right direction. 
Early June has one of my favourite saint’s day, who can help with this: St 
Barnabas is remembered on 11th June. He is known as the son of encour-
agement – because when the early church was struggling and sometimes 
arguing, he was usually to be found, bringing people back to listen to one 
another and just working hard and loyally for the faith. And I too need en-
couragement – as we all do, trying to live good, decent lives and keep 
body and soul together. And as I get older and bits seem to fall off, I need 
more encouragement. The church should always be a place where people 
find understanding and encouragement in the trials of life, (and I am always 
deeply shocked when the church falls short of that). I hope that people’s 
experience of  encouragement, care, support and love – are found in our 
churches here. 
Every blessing,  
Rev Jon 
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United Benefices of Alveley and Quatt 
Rector       Rev. Jon Aldwinckle , The Rectory, Alveley  01746 562159 

(email: revjonaldwinckle@outlook.com) 
Retired Clergy         Rev. Dr. Wendy Rylance, Roughton Farmhouse  01746 716399 
Reader                             Sue Chidwick, 28 Greenway Avenue, Alveley  01746 781786 
Lay Pastoral Worker       Wendy Aldwinckle, The Rectory, Alveley   01746 562159 
Safeguarding Officer     Jackie Hampson, South View, 23 Daddlebrook Rd 01746 780034 
_______________________________________________________________________________________ 

Contact for Alveley & Quatt Methodists 
Deacon Becky Lovatt         01299 826641 
_______________________________________________________________________________________ 

St. Mary The Virgin, Alveley, WV15 6ND 
Churchwarden Penny Jenkins, 34 Birch Grove, Alveley   01746 780660 
Deputy Warden Alison Pearson, Brookfield, Daddlebrook Rd, Alveley   07882 888875 
Treasurer  Anne Simms, Willowell House, Quatford   01746 768955 
_______________________________________________________________________________________ 

St. Andrew’s Quatt 
Churchwarden Ann Lee, 7 Brook Hollow, Bridgnorth     01746 761138 
Deputy Warden Sara Douglas,  1 The Dower House, Quatt   01746 781825 
Treasurer  Steve Jones, 72 Manor Road South, Kidderminster  01562 753828 

_______________________________________________________________ 

From the Parish Registers 

Wedding ‘Those whom God has joined together.’ 
April 25  Andrew Pilsbury and Abigail Thompson,                      St Andrews  
 
Memorial Service 
May 17 Joan Thompson St. Mary’s  
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Views expressed in this magazine do not necessarily reflect those of the Rector, PCCs, 
retired clergy, Hereford Diocese, the editor or the Church of England. 

For all church enquiries please visit our website 
https://www.alveleyandquattchurches. In an emergency please call Rev Jon 

Aldwinckle   (01746 562159) 
For Alveley burial ground enquiries call Jenny Sirrell 780369 

COVER PICTURE 

St. Andrew’s, Quatt from Quatt Cricket Club ground. 

Photo by Anne Edwards 
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JUNE SERVICES 
Duty rotas for St. Mary’s  are on page 20. 

  Sunday  June 2 
  10.30 a.m.  Holy Communion    St. Mary’s 
  Sunday June 9 
  10.30 a.m.  Holy Communion    St. Andrew’s 
  10.30 a.m.  Worship 4 All Ages    St. Mary’s 
  Wednesday June 12 
  10.30 a.m.  Holy Communion    St. Mary’s 
  Sunday June 16 
  10.30 a.m.  Holy Communion    St. Mary’s 
  Sunday June 23 
  8.00 a.m.  Holy Communion    St. Mary’s 
  10.30 a.m.  20/20/20        St. Mary’s  
  4.00 p.m.  TeaƟme Praise    St. Andrew’s 
  Wednesday June 26 
  10.30 a.m.  Holy Communion    St. Mary’s 
  Sunday June 30 
  10.30 a.m.  Joint Holy Communion   St. Andrew’s 
 

N.B. All June services subject to change. 
   

D DAY COMMEMORATIONS 
Are you a pensioner in the parish born before, during or just aŌer World War 
Two? Why not join us at the Three Horse Shoes on June 6th at 2.30pm for a fish 
and chip or faggot and chip late lunch courtesy of the parish council? 
Please ring the Three Horse Shoes (01746 780923) to book your place. Availability 
is limited  so first come first served. 
We look forward to seeing you.  
Isley Jakeman, Chair Alveley and Romsley Parish Council  
 

ALVELEY VILLAGE HALL 
Saturday 29th June at 7.30pm. Charity Wine TasƟng Evening at the Village Hall. 
Unfortunately, this event has been cancelled for this date but may be promoted 
again at a suitable Ɵme in the future. Thanks to Edgmond Wines for their under-
standing. 
Norma Crabtree 

 
‘EcclesiasticÕ is material used to fasten a clergymanÕs robes.  
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NEWS FROM ST. ANDREW’S, QUATT 
Summer is here at last and who  knows what weather we can expect - it could be a 
hot sunny one or it could be a disappoinƟng wet one.  
Whatever we get I hope that we can find a posiƟve way to enjoy it. 
It’s during these summer months that I am sad that we here in Shropshire live so 
far away from the coast. Walking along a sandy  beach and paddling in the sea (I’m 
not too sure about the safety, health-wise, of swimming in it these days!) always 
liŌs the spirit I think.  
I have a forward date for your diaries - we are holding our Harvest service followed 
by a hot roast meal on Sunday 29th September. As this is the fiŌh Sunday in the 
month it is a United service here at St  Andrew’s when our good friends from St  
Mary’s join us. This year we will hold the service in church and then go across to the 
Village Hall for the meal aŌerwards. This is always a popular event so please make a 
note of the date . 
As our Quinquennial inspecƟon is due to take place next month I am very keen to 
get a group together to have a good cleaning and decluƩering session before then. 
If you can help in any way, no maƩer how small, please give me a call on 01746 
761138.  
Our churchyard conƟnues to look lovely thanks to Chris and Rob. A few moments or 
longer siƫng on a bench looking over to the cricket pitch is always a good place to 
gather your thoughts. 
Ann Lee 
 

QUATT VILLAGE HALL 
On Friday 5th July, 7.30pm at QuaƩ Village Hall we welcome Tim Chu and Ian Bailey 
performing ‘A CelebraƟon of Simon & Garfunkel’. Tickets from QuaƩ Farm Shop or 
see our website. 
Steph Hinton 
 

VISION FOR THE FUTURE - PUBLIC MEETING 
A public meeƟng to discuss the results of the Alveley Community Village Survey will 
be held on Wednesday 19th June at 8.00pm at Alveley Sports Club. Your aƩend-
ance and views will be welcome. 
Doug Portsmouth 
 
The graduation banquet was about to begin when the master of ceremonies was 
informed that the invited clergyman would not be able to attend. He quickly 
asked the main speaker to give the blessing. The speaker nodded, rose, bowed 
his head and in all sincerity, said: “There being no clergyman present, let us 
thank God.”  
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ALVELEY AND ROMSLEY PARISH COUNCIL 
The next meeƟng of the parish council will be on 4th June in The Pavilion, com-
mencing with open forum at 7.30pm. The agenda will be available on the noƟce 
boards prior to the meeƟng.  All very welcome.  
We currently have two vacancies on the council so why not come and have a look 
and see if it’s for you.  
Steve Kerry 
We are pleased to welcome our new permanent clerk, Steve Kerry, who will be 
clerking the meeƟng. You can contact Steve on 07711 788782.  Steve is a highly ex-
perienced clerk having recently reƟred from Hereford City Council aŌer many years 
working for various London boroughs.  Steve lives in the village and he is looking 
forward to geƫng to know more of you now that he can spend more Ɵme in the 
village.  
Isley Jakeman, Chair, Alveley and Romsley Parish Council.   
 

ALVELEY ART GROUP 
Our theme for May has been Faces - human and animal - so we've been looking at 
photographic images and copies of arƟsts work for inspiraƟon.  In amongst the pic-
tures were the disturbing faces of Welsh arƟst Shani Rhys James, she uses a lot of 
red in her flesh tones; the mixed media pictures of Deborah Roberts, an American 
arƟst who makes composite faces and figures from different photographic images; 
and the dog portraits of Sally Muir, the Bath based arƟst who paints in an expressive 
and unique way - she was our favourite!   
As I write this, we are making the final arrangements for our trip to Lilleshall Hall on 
20th May  - we're going to see the International Watercolour Masters Show - we're 
very excited. 
For informaƟon on Alveley Art Group, please call Deb on 01746 780243 or email 
Colin in xalv7973@gmail.com       Deb Parker 

  
CHAPEL CRAFTERS 

We are finishing off the Christmas Ring in different shades of green fabric, they are 
all different and look lovely! Our thoughts now turn to our  CraŌ Day in July, this 
year we have a choice between making a Fabric covered box or a Water Lily 
paƩerned  bag. By the Ɵme the magazine is printed we will have enjoyed our day 
out at Malvern Spring QuilƟng Show and hopefully bought our fabric etc. 
We welcome two new members Pat and Janine. 
Happy CraŌing.      Jenny and Angie. 
 
 

When youÕve seen one shopping centre youÕve seen a mall. – Anon  
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ALVELEY OLD CHAPEL 

The Old Chapel numbers are gradually rising.  There are a few regulars now from far 
afield.  Our menu changed slightly from 1 May to incorporate the theme of Spring/
Summer.  We have introduced aŌernoon teas and cream teas to the menu.  This 
will be on a pre paid booked basis. 
We are sƟll desperately short of cake makers and volunteers.  This is parƟcularly 
noƟceable during holiday periods. If you have any spare Ɵme and would like to vol-
unteer please pop in for a chat and a cuppa any Tuesday or Wednesday during 
opening Ɵmes. 
I’d like to remind you we can offer a small space for parƟes, wakes and village 
group meeƟngs.  For more informaƟon please ring the Chapel on the above number 
or call in during opening Ɵmes. 
Mo Morgan, Manager,  Alveley Old Chapel Tearoom   01746 781277 
 

ALVELEY TENNIS CLUB 
Alveley Tennis Club is offering Discounts to encourage all ages to join our fabulous 
Club.  New players and previous members who have not joined in the last 5 Years 
are offered discounted fees for the first season:  
Adults £65 ( exisƟng Members £105) 
Family £120 ( ExisƟng Members £210 ) 
Single Parent Family £90 ( ExisƟng Members £150) Junior / Student £20 ( ExisƟng 
Members £30 ) Primary School Children £15 Parents playing with Primary Child £15  
Sessions available at present: 
Monday Nights 7-9 ( Men’s Mixing ) 
Tuesday AŌernoons 1-3 ( Ladies and Gents Mixing ) Saturday Mornings 10-12 ( La-
dies and Gents Mixing , all levels ) Coming soon Mid Week Night , all levels Ladies 
and Gents Mixing 7-9 . Watch this space for more informaƟon .  
 Contact:    Roger Whitworth 07946 094488.    
Brian Davies 
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ALVELEY CRICKET CLUB 
Women’s soŌball  The fastest growing female sport is back.  Takes place every 
Thursday evening from 6.30pm, for just £3 per session it’s a great way to get fit and 
have lots of fun.  If child care is an issue don’t worry, the children are welcome 
within the Pavilion or can play outside. 
Junior coaching  Every Friday evening, for ages 5 and over.  Simply come along and 
enjoy the fun.  Sessions start at 6.30pm. 
For junior training and women’s soŌball all the kit is provided, all you need to do is 
turn up in shorts or tracksuit.  Sessions delivered by ECB qualified coaches. 
 June fixtures (Saturday games at 12.30pm, Midweek at 6.15pm) 
Saturday June 1st  
1st XI v Chaddesley CorbeƩ 2nd XI (Home); 2nd XI v Droitwich Spa 3rd XI (Away) 
Saturday June 8th 
1st XI v Halesowen 3rd XI (Home); 2nd XI v Kidderminster 4th XI (Away) 
Saturday June 15th 
1st XI v Belbroughton 2nd XI (Away); 2nd XI v Bewdley 3rd XI (Home) 
Saturday June 22nd 
1st XI v Bromsgrove 3rd XI (Home); 2nd XI v Highley 1st XI (Away) 
Saturday June 29th 
1st XI v Old Vigornians 2nd XI (Away); 2nd XI v Old Halesonians 1st XI (Home) 
Midweek team (6.15pm) 
Wednesday 12th June v Oldswinford (Home) 
Wednesday 19th June v Gas CC (Away) 
Wednesday 26th June v Watermill CC (Away) 
COUNTY GAMES 

Wednesday June 26th Worcestershire CCC Over 50s v North Wales (12 noon) 
Sunday June 30th  Worcestershire CCC Under 18s v Staffordshire Under 18s (11am) 

Under 9s Junior FesƟval Sunday June 23rd at Alveley CC 2pm 
Richard Twigg 

Alveley and Claverley  

County Councillor: 

Colin Taylor.  

Phone  07581 066956 

Email: 
  colin.taylor@shropshire.gov.uk 
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 ALVELEY DAY CENTRE - AGE UK 
Are you:  
Looking for company?  
WanƟng a reason to get out of the house?  
Keen to join in some lively conversaƟon with like minded people and to parƟcipate 
in some fun acƟviƟes?  
Eager to have the opportunity to go on days out? Then we need you!  
Alveley Day Centre meets every Monday (except Bank Holidays) at the Community 
Centre in the village from 10am to 2pm. It is run by volunteers with the aid of Age 
UK. We provide a warm, welcoming and safe environment with a two course lunch 
provided to our members for a cost of £6 per session.  
If you would like to find out more we are holding a coffee morning with home made 
cakes on Monday 1st July from 10.30 to 12 noon when we look forward to meeƟng 
you.  
AlternaƟvely you can contact us on these numbers: 
Angie Lander 07952172691     Sue Taylor 07973 343491     Pat Bowyer 07964 377840. 
Sue Taylor 
 

 
 
The vicar at our local church experienced some technical problems with the 
sound system one Sunday. Instead of starting the service as usual with ‘The 
Lord be with youÕ, he said: “ThereÕs something wrong with the microphone.” 
Not hearing this, the congregation responded: “And also with you.” 

MONDAY CLUB    -    AGE UK ALVELEY 

COFFEE MORNING   MONDAY 1ST JULY 

10.30 a.m. - 12.00 noon 

COMMUNITY CENTRE,  ARDEN WAY 
  COFFEE  TEA  HOMEMADE CAKES   

EVERYONE WELCOME 

COME AND JOIN US FOR LIVELY CHATTER, LOTS OF LAUGHTER, 

 A NICE HOT DRINK AND HOME-MADE CAKE 
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SEVERN VALLEY COUNTRY PARK 
Our rangers and volunteers have recently been working on a nesƟng project and 
I’ve asked ranger Guy Border to provide some details. 
The Common SwiŌ has suffered a populaƟon decrease and in 2021 was added to 
the Red List of UK Birds of ConservaƟon Concern. This is largely due to a reducƟon in 
suitable nesƟng sites. Research shows that swiŌs will readily use nestboxes posi-
Ɵoned on walls, so long as they are high enough off the ground (at least 5 metres) 
with clear flight paths. 
The Miners’ bridge at the park was idenƟfied as a suitable structure to aƩach swiŌ 
nestboxes to, offering enough height as well as clear flight paths to the river where 
the birds could happily feed. SwiŌs oŌen nest nearby to one another so it was de-
termined that more than one box would be fixed to the bridge, in order to hopefully 
develop a colony.  
Our volunteers then set about making four nestboxes, as well as devising a plan to 
install the boxes without the use of ladders, which was deemed too unsafe. Once 
ready, the boxes were liŌed up on poles and fixed to the bridge. In order to aƩract 
swiŌs to the boxes, our volunteers purchased a speaker which automaƟcally broad-
casts the maƟng calls of swiŌs for an hour at dawn, which has proven successful.  
Fingers crossed that the new boxes are discovered and deemed suitable, so that the 
park can provide a home for this struggling species. We would like to give a big 
thank you to our volunteers for making this project a reality! 
Opening Ɵmes and our next events 
The visitor centre and café will be open Wednesday to Sunday throughout June. See 
our website www.shropshiresgreatoutdoors.co.uk/severnvalleycountrypark for cur-
rent opening Ɵmes. 
Wednesday 29 May, Bird Boxing Building. 11am-12.30pm, £12 per child, accompa-
nying adult free, suitable for age 6 upwards. 
Friday 31 May, Free craŌ drop-in session, 11am-12.30pm. 
Wednesday 5 June, 12 June, 19 June, 26 June & 3 July, Wild Toddlers, £5.50 per ses-
sion, suitable for 18 months to 4 years (toddling toddlers). Younger siblings are wel-
come (no charge for under 18 months). 
Friday 21 June, Moth Morning, 6.30am-8.30am, join our ranger to see what early 
summer moths have been collected overnight in our on-site moth traps. (Our traps 
are harm-free.) Take Ɵme to idenƟfy these nocturnal beauƟes. Which of the 2,500 
of UK species will you see? Bring your camera, as there will be the opportunity to 
photograph the moths before they are released. Price: £10 per person (including 
breakfast bap & hot drink). 
For all events (except the free drop-in session), please call 01746 781 192 to book 
and pay for your place. 

Susie Comaish, Severn Valley Country Park Visitor Centre Manager    781192 
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ALVELEY W.I. 
We had a fabulous meeƟng when we were finally able to get together with Angie 
Astell.  It was wonderful to hear the story of her life in show business right from 
her being a toddler in dance  school, through her Ɵme with the Black and White 
Minstrels, Ken Dodd, to being the assistant to Faust the Illusionist on cruise ships. 
During her working life she travelled to many different countries.  We were very 
envious of the beauƟful dress that was made for her in Japan to appear there with 
Faust, although I think we would all have liked it to be lined!!!!! 
It was with mixed emoƟons that we said goodbye to Pauline Cook.  Pauline has 
organised some fantasƟc speakers and events during her Ɵme as Social Secretary, 
for which we were all immensely grateful.  We wish her the very best for her 
house move and hope that she comes back to see us whenever she can. 
On Wednesday 12th June we will be having our annual aŌernoon tea starƟng at 
2.00 pm in the pavilion. This year it will be for members only as we are having out-
side caterers.  If you are unable to join us and have not already told us this,  please 
let Sue Taylor (07973 343491) know by Thursday 6th June.  Sorry, but I am unable 
to join you on that day but I hope you all have a wonderful Ɵme. 
In June our bi-monthly breakfast will be a week later on 18th June. Please let Liz 
Bullas know if you would like to join us. 
Thursday 20th June sees a group heading off to the Rose Theatre to see ‘The 
Good Life’.  Please note that we do not have the community bus for this event. 
Wednesday 10th July is our next evening meeƟng when David Rushforth, a for-
mer crew member of Britannia, is coming to tell us all about ‘Life on Board the 
Royal Yacht’. 
And finally, Wednesday 17th July sees the ladies that lunch group heading out to 
the Cat at Enville.  Please ensure that you put your name on the board in June if 
you would like to join us. 
Pam Worton 
 

 
 
 
A certain vicar had a kindly, pastoral heart.  He often wrote little notes to any 
parishioners in distress, assuring them of his prayers. Then came the day he 
heard that one of his favourite old ladies in the church had been injured in a 
bad fall. The vicar felt so much sympathy that he wanted to add a note of pas-
toral affection. He thought of the little postscript that his young niece always 
added to her emails to him, which he took as a sign of her affection, and de-
cided to add that to this note. 
It read: “Dear Mrs Gantry,  I am told that you fell down the stairs, broke both 
legs, and may be in hospital for some weeks. This is just to assure you that you 
are much in my thoughts.” Then he added the postscript: LOL. 
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ALVELEY STROLLERS AND STRIDERS WALKING GROUP 
We all enjoy walking the wonderful and varied network of footpaths which sur-
rounds the village. However in the summer months a number of paths become over-
grown and difficult to negoƟate. A small group of volunteers do regular work on 
sƟles, gates, and generally keeping the paths open for everyone, but there’s a simple 
way in which each one of us can make a difference. May I please pass on to you this 
request from our volunteer group. As we walk on the paths around the village could 
we all tread back the neƩles and soŌ growth, or if we use a sƟck hit the undergrowth 
back? This would stop paths geƫng too narrow and eventually blocked. It’s one of 
those cases where a lot of small acƟons can make a big, big difference. Another way 
in which we can help is by having a pair of secateurs in our pocket so that we can cut 
off any troublesome brambles (they grow very quickly!) or small branches. 
We might find that our walks take two or three minutes longer, but we can bask in 
the saƟsfacƟon of knowing that we are benefiƫng not only ourselves but also every-
one else who uses those paths. 
Do feel welcome to join us at any Ɵme throughout the year. We meet for a 10.00am 
start every Tuesday morning in The Three Horse Shoes car park (arriving 5 minutes 
earlier to register). For more informaƟon you can speak to Norma or myself on 01746 
780478 or 07712389131.     Andrew Crabtree 
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ELLACOMBE’S APPARATUS 
The  bellringers of today are generally a soŌly  spoken, clean living, intelligent 
group of people. (Really?)  However  things  were  not  always  so.                           
Mediaeval  bells were not set up for full circle  ringing  as they  are  today. The 
bell was simply  clamped  to a large  block of wood called a headstock,  this 
swung on plain bearings, oŌen not greased, and the bell rope  was aƩached to 
a  short piece of wood sƟcking out of the  side of the headstock. This meant that 
to ring the  bell you just pulled the rope as hard as possible, and so bell ringing 
appealed to young strong men showing off to other young strong men. All of 
this  meant they  would work up quite a thirst and so drink would be  taken 
aŌer ringing and someƟmes before and during with predictable results. 
(Disgraceful!)  Even in the 1600s when full circle ringing, which required 
more  style than strength, started to become popular, bellringing was sƟll the 
preserve of men and men that oŌen liked a drink or two or three. (Typical!)  At 
this Ɵme bellringing was associated with secular occasions as much as with sa-
cred  ones and bells were rung for November 5th, for Oak Apple Day, for the 
King’s birthday,  for elecƟon  victories,  for horse races and in 1763 when a tax 
was put on cider the bells of Ledbury in Herefordshire  were rung muffled on 
and off all day. (At Alveley we ring our bells half-muffled on Remembrance Sun-
day as a mark of respect).  
Also at this Ɵme ringing compeƟƟons were organised by local publicans  and 
they  became  occasions for gambling and drunkenness. Belfries even had their 
own jugs for collecƟng ale from the  local  licensed premises. Some of these re-
ceptacles sƟll exist in modern belfries (shameful!).                            
Enter the Reverend Henry Thomas Ellacombe. At last - a decent sober man. 
Born in 1790, the son of a parson, he graduated from Oxford in 1812 and went 
to study engineering under Mark Isambard Brunel at Chatham dockyard. Mark 
was the father of Isambard Kingdom Brunel, perhaps the greatest engineer of 
his generaƟon. He designed the S.S. Great Eastern launched in 1858 that could 
carry 4000 passengers around the world  without the  need to refuel. He de-
signed many of the bridges and  viaducts on the Great Western Railway (GWR 
actually stands for God's Wonderful Railway). He also designed S.S. Great Britain 
that eventually towed back from the Falkland Islands to be restored and put on 
display at Bristol, partly paid for by Sir Jack Haywood the then owner of Wolver-
hampton football club. But I digress. Back to the Reverend Ellacombe. In 1816 
he had a change  of  career and returned to Oxford to  study for ordinaƟon. He 
was appointed curate-in-charge of BiƩon, a notoriously rough parish between 
Bath and Bristol. One night a lone traveller met Mr Ellacombe on the Bristol 
Road and immediately pulled out his money saying "Here is all I've got, please 
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don’t hurt me."   Ellacombe strongly disapproved of his ringers’ behaviour and 
eventually got  possession of the belfry key and it must have been at this Ɵme 
that he invented his apparatus. A hammer is mounted next to each bell and 
from this a rope, via a system of  pulleys, leads down into the ringing  room. On 
the  wall is mounted a wooden frame 4 or 5 inches deep and roughly 2 feet by 2 
feet square. The ropes from the hammers enter through the top of the frame 
and are secured to pegs,  not unlike how guitar strings are Ɵghtened, in the 
boƩom of the frame. Before ringing the ropes are Ɵghtened to bring the ham-
mers close to the  bells. Then by pulling on the ropes within the frame the bells 
can be rung. And this meant  that just one decent sober man of the minister’s 
choosing could ring the bells even doing simple tunes depending on the  number 
of  bells. This became known as Ellacombe's apparatus and the first one was in-
stalled in 1821. Now you would have  thought that one of  these would have 
been needed  at St Mary's, given the number of pubs at the top and boƩom of 
the village at this Ɵme, but no!  It is installed at St Andrews in QuaƩ, a village 
that I believe has never had a public house. So the reason for its existence is un-
fortunately not the drunken QuaƩ villagers but probably a shortage of ringers or 
a minister that liked tunes played  on the bells by one sober decent musical pa-
rishioner, or maybe both.   Rowdy Roy Page 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
The vicar at our local church experienced some technical problems with the 
sound system one Sunday. Instead of starting the service as usual with ‘The 
Lord be with youÕ, he said: “ThereÕs something wrong with the microphone.” 
Not hearing this, the congregation responded: “And also with you.” 
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MESSY CHURCH 
Ascension Day provided the theme for Messy Church in May. The 
children learnt about Jesus’ days with his disciples aŌer the Resur-
recƟon and before his ascent 
into heaven. The craŌs involved 
making lots of different types of 
clouds – including effervescent 

ones in jam-jars, sweet ones on biscuits and coƩon 
wool ones on a silver & gold mosaic collage of Je-
sus rising into heaven. 
Rev. Jon led worship with a children’s video about 
the Ascension and our regular songs [with all the 
acƟons!], before everyone sat down together for 
tea - sandwiches, crisps and sausage rolls. 
All the children of Alveley and QuaƩ are welcome 
at the next Messy Church meeƟng on Saturday 1st 
June at 3pm; they must be accompanied by an 
adult. There is no charge but all donaƟons to St. 
Mary’s Church are welcome. 
Wendy Aldwinckle 
 

DIAMOND WEDDING - THANK YOU 
Thank you to everyone who sent us messages, cards and flowers on the occasion of 
our Diamond Wedding Anniversary. We really appreciate your kindness. Thank you 
all. 
Michael & Brenda York 
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SHROPSHIRE CARERS SUPPORT 
Do you look aŌer someone? An unpaid carer is someone of any age who provides 
unpaid help and support to a family member, friend or neighbour who cannot live 
independently without your help. Is this you? 
Shropshire Carers Support Team offers advice, informaƟon, and support on all as-
pects of adult caring: 1:1 Support; Assistance with planning ahead: Carer Register 
Events and acƟviƟes; Check in calls; Local peer support groups; InformaƟon and ad-
vice personalised for you. 
Email: shropshire.carers@shropshire.gov.uk Phone: Shropshire Carers Support Line 01743 

341995 (Monday to Friday) 9am – 5pm   
Bridgnorth Carer Support Group.  This group is a peer support group for carers and 
runs on the last Monday of the month – we meet at Number 7 on West Castle 
Street from 1.30pm unƟl 3pm.  (In the case of a Bank Holiday, we meet the Monday 
before).   
Carer Connect, QuaƩ Village Hall  This is a new group which started last month and 
is open to carers who can aƩend alone or with the person they care for.  We meet 
on the last Thursday of the month at QuaƩ Village Hall from midday unƟl 2pm.  Re-
freshments are provided.   
Carers Week runs from the 9th – 16th June 
and we have a programme of acƟviƟes.  
‘Puƫng Carers on the Map’ Carers Week is 
an opportunity to say ‘Thank You’ to all un-
paid and family carers in Shropshire.  
The Shropshire Carer Support Team have 
planned mulƟple events to make carers visi-
ble across the week. These include an RAF 
Cosford Museum tour, craŌ workshops at 
Crowsmill CraŌ Centre near Bridgnorth, Tea 
with a Pony and a gentle exercise class at 
the Cavalier Centre near Much Wenlock, a 
tour and beer tasƟng at Ludlow Brewery 
and free entry to Aƫngham Park and 
SunnycroŌ. 
For a full list of acƟviƟes available or to 
book your place, please email shrop-
shire.carers@shropshire.gov.uk or tele-
phone 01743 341995. 
Jo Weaver-Jackson 
 
I had a ploughmanÕs lunch the other day. He wasnÕt very happy about it. – Tommy Cooper  
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SUSTAINABLE BRIDGNORTH 
Sustainable Bridgnorth's peƟƟon against the potenƟal closure of the local recycling centre 
was extremely well received and supported (with over 3000 online signatures and more 
than 300 on the paper forms at the Ɵme of wriƟng). These will be compiled and sent to 
Shropshire Council when the consultaƟon period is over. Thanks to everyone who signed 
and shared.  
We are starƟng to make progress on training volunteers to be Energy Advisors, in collabo-
raƟon with the Community Climate Connectors (CCC) project, which is being managed by 
the Marches Energy Agency (MEA). We would like to encourage anyone interested to get in 
touch (via energyreducƟongroup@sustainablebridgnorth.org.uk) as there is currently fund-
ing to train more volunteers. South Shropshire Climate AcƟon (SSCA) is also building a data-
base of tradespeople who install insulaƟon, heat pumps, and other climate-related ser-
vices. 
There are over 2,500 Repair Cafés worldwide, and several Repair Cafés have now been suc-
cessfully set up in the county (and across the border into Worcestershire). We throw away 
a lot of stuff; even items that essenƟally have nothing wrong with them and could be given 
a new lease of life with a straighƞorward fix are oŌen binned. If items no longer need to be 
thrown away because they are being used for longer, less energy and raw materials are 
required to create new goods, thus contribuƟng towards a more sustainable society. Repair 
cafés can save people money, reduce landfill, teach fast-disappearing mend and repair 
skills, and fix those "non-usable items" deemed uneconomic to repair. Highley is the latest 
area trying to set up a Repair Café and is looking for volunteers to help with repairs or sup-
port (such as serving drinks and cakes - the 'Café' bit). If you're interested, then email re-
paircafehighley@gmail.com. At a later date, we hope to arrange a public meeƟng with vari-
ous Repair Café groups to talk about their experiences and offer Ɵps for anyone else 
wanƟng to start one up. 
Sustainable Bridgnorth will be out and about at various funcƟons, so look out for our stall. 
In June, we will have representaƟves at the St. Leonard’s School Summer Fair. We will also 
be supporƟng the Mini Open Day at Pam's Pools. During September, we will have a stand 
under the Town Hall (instead of the Green FesƟval, which has been postponed to next 
spring). The group is sƟll looking for more volunteers who can either parƟcipate in their 
various acƟviƟes or provide support with Press Releases, social media, newsleƩers, publici-
ty, etc. We are now meeƟng on the second Thursday of the month at St. John's Roman 
Catholic Church Hall at 7.30 p.m.  
Supported by numerous environmental, animal, and climate advocacy groups 
and campaigners, the "peaceful, inclusive, legal and family-friendly" Restore Nature Now 
march is to be held on Saturday, June 22nd in central London. With support from organisa-
Ɵons including the RSPB, The Wildlife Trusts, The Climate CoaliƟon, WWF-UK, NaƟonal 
Trust, Wildfowl & Wetlands Trust, Woodland Trust, Wildlife and Countryside Link, and Re-
wilding Britain, it hopes to be the largest-ever gathering of nature and climate supporters 
in the United Kingdom. The coaliƟon want UK MPs to demonstrate strong leadership on 
climate change and nature both at home and abroad: polls have shown that nature, biodi-
versity and tackling water polluƟon are key issues and nature policies could affect the out-
come of our next General ElecƟon. hƩps://www.restorenaturenow.com/ 
Kath Norgrove 
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RIDE AND STRIDE - 14th SEPTEMBER 
Ride+Stride is a chance for YOU to raise money for your Church. Anyone can join 
in - collect sponsors, then plan your own route - walk, bike, or car - visit some 
churches - enjoy the day.  
The sponsorship money is split 50/50 between your local Church and the Shrop-
shire Historic Churches Trust (SHCT), which uses it to award grants for repairs and 
improvements to our Churches and Chapels. 
So 100% goes to our Churches. This is definitely a ‘Good Thing’. 
‘Ride+Stride’ is a NaƟonal event by the NaƟonal Churches Trust and we, at SHCT, 
are pleased to support it. The basic idea is twofold:  

(1)  Churches try to be open for visitors on Saturday 14 Sept from about 10 to 
6, ideally with light refreshments (biscuits. squash; cake maybe).  
(2)  Anyone can visit as few or as many churches as you wish.  
Go anywhere … on foot, by bike, or by car, using our Sponsorship Form to col-
lect sponsorship for your church and for the Trust. 

R+S is NOT an event where church visits are centrally organised. The Trust does 
not have a ‘central team’ that plans any walking, cycling, or car rides.  
NO … It's something that Churches do for themselves.  
September may seem like a long way away, but Ɵme flies.  You can get a Sponsor-
ship Form from our website www.shropshirehct.org.uk 
Or contact me and I will get one to you. You can sƟll go and visit other churches, 
even if your own church is closed  (builders, lack of staff, etc). 
The next ‘R+S Day’ is Saturday 14th Sept.  But if you can’t manage that date then 
you can go on on any other day – which is what a lot of people do. 
It is important to maintain or increase the visiƟng aspect otherwise the event will 
cease.  The county raised £37,082 last year, so we, the Trust, are encouraging it to 
conƟnue - even in parts of the county where it has fallen ‘off the radar’ and, at 
present, there are few visitors to the open churches. 
This event has much more potenƟal … For example, Dorset raised £98,000. This is 
260% more than us, and it has a similar populaƟon to Shropshire. Well, actually 
30% more, but raising so much for their churches is amazing.   
Thank you to everyone who helped in previous years.  We (you) raised a record 
amount last year.  CongratulaƟons.  We are progressing well. 
I hope you can parƟcipate this year. Help preserve our Churches in good repair; 
and help to keep them open for the future.   
David Hardham (Trustee – and County Organiser for Ride+Stride) 
 dhardham@yahoo.co.uk      01588 650362.  
Full details on SHCT website: www.shropshirehct.org.uk 
 

Acupuncture is a jab well done. – Anon  
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DIARY 2024 
June 1  Messy Church, St Mary’s, 3pm (p 13, 16) 
4  Alveley & Romsley Parish Council meeƟng, 7.30pm, Pavilion (p 7) 
6  D Day lunch, Three Horseshoes, 2.30pm (p 5) 
7  Chapel CraŌers, Old Chapel, 10.30am-12.30pm  
9 - 16   Carers’ week (p 17) 
10  Alveley Art Group, Village Hall, 10am-1pm 
12  Alveley W.I. aŌernoon tea (p 12) 
19  ‘Vision For The Future’ public meeƟng, Alveley Sports Club, 8pm (p 6) 
20  Alveley W.I. theatre trip (p 12) 
21  Chapel CraŌers, Old Chapel, 10.30am-12.30pm 
21  Moth morning, 6.30am-8.30am, SVCP (p 11)  
24  Alveley Art Group, Village Hall, 10am-1pm 
July 1  Age UK Coffee morning, 13.30am-12, Arden Way Centre (p 10) 
5  Chapel CraŌers, Old Chapel, 10.30am-12.30pm (CraŌ day) (p 7) 
5  A celebraƟon of Simon and Garfunkel, 7.30pm QuaƩ Village Hall (p 6) 
8  Alveley Art Group, Village Hall, 10am-1pm 
10  Alveley W.I. Pavilion, 7.30pm (p 12) 
17  Alveley W.I. lunch, Cat at Enville (p 12) 
19  Chapel CraŌers, Old Chapel, 10.30am-12.30pm  
22  Alveley Art Group, Village Hall, 10am-1pm 
August 5 Alveley Art Group, Village Hall, 10am-1pm 
19  Alveley Art Group, Village Hall, 10am-1pm 
Sept 2  Alveley Art Group, Village Hall, 10am-1pm 
29  St. Andrew’s Harvest service and lunch (p 6) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 

 
 
 
 

 

 



ALVELEY RECREATION ASSOCIATION

PAVILION
Ideal For Club Socials, Parties,

Weddings, Meetings etc
Kitchen & Bar Facilities

(If required)
Terms and bookings -

MARGARET SHAW
Tel: 01746 780 459
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DOUBLE GLAZING REPAIRS
MISTED UP GLASS,

LOCKS, HANDLES, HINGES, 
DOORS ADJUSTED

Telephone Fred Barnfield
Alveley 01746 781912
Mobile 07971 788489

Embroidered & Printed Workwear
Labels, Banners & Vehicle Graphics

Promotional T-Shirts & Bags
Leaflets, Posters & Business Cards

enquiries@amdpromotions.co.uk

www.amdpromotions.co.uk

t: 07825133056
Based in Alveley Village

Embroidery & Printing Services
for businesses, charities & schools

Your local one stop shop for
all your embroidery &

printing needs

DR CHARLIE GREENWOOD BVM BVS MRCVS
DIRECTOR & VETERINARY SURGEON

Email: charlie@alveleyvillagevets.co.uk
Tel: 01746 400595

5a COOKS CROSS, ALVELEY,
BRIDGNORTH WV15 6LS
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12 LONGACRE • KIDDERMINSTER • DY10 2HA
Gary’s Kidderminster premises

All Makes for MoT, Service & Repair
FREE courtesy car available, or FREE collection

and delivery service if required
Tel: 01562 745 320   Mobile: 07811 130 261

C. M. R. Cookley Motor Repairs
MoT Servicing & Repairs

Wills and Lasting Powers of Attorney dealt with in a 
sympathetic and understanding manner. 
Appointments take place in the comfort of your 
own home. 

 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Lynn Vowles  
Tel:       07495 930822  
E-mail: lynn@lmvwills.co.uk 
www.lmvwills.co.uk 
 

Available all year round

ALVELEY TENNIS CLUB
3 all-weather floodlit courts

LTA accredited coaching for all ages
via Richard Wheeler 07941 722980

Children especially welcome

For membership contact
Roger Whitworth 07946 094488

Full Range of Quality Garden 
Products Delivered to your door.  

Miracle Gro Peat Free 40ltr 2 bags Only £15                            
Levington Organic Manure  50ltr 2 bags  £14                         
Levington Peat Free Planter 2 bags Only £16   
Erin Peat Reduced Compost 70ltr  2 for  £18 
 SylvaGrow Peat Free 50ltr 2 bags - £20     

Decorative Bark 75ltr. 4 bags only  £36                           
  *Stockists of SHL Professional Composts*     

You Click  - We Deliver                                    
www.paulsgardensupplies.co.uk 

Call:  Paul on 01562 741820                       
Mob: 07704 346506 

Delivery Just £3.50  
Fast & Friendly Service 

Large Selec�on of Bird Food & Feeders 
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WINDOWS & DOORS

Installed
DOMESTIC

COMMERCIAL
Locks, Misted Units, Soffits, Fascias, Gutters

& PROPERTY MAINTENANCE WORK
DEAN CHAMBERS

07985 301956      01562 827712
Insured. FENSA Qualified, Traders Register
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Andrew Stark

Carpentry
Cupboards, Wardrobes, Shelving

Doors & Floors
Kitchen refurbishments

Interior and exterior repairs and
renovation

Website: www.ascarpentry.co.uk
Tel (01746) 764246

Mobile 07854 626586

Andrew Stark

Carpentry
Cupboards, Wardrobes, Shelving

Doors & Floors
Kitchen refurbishments

Interior and exterior repairs and
renovation

Website: www.ascarpentry.co.uk
Tel (01746) 764246

Mobile 07854 626586

Fibreglass flat roofs

100% waterproof

Preformed edges

Won't rip or leak

Cost-effective

Seamless finish

Lifetime 30 years+

Call Marc for a free quotation on

01746 769163 / 07967 565098

MARK CRUTCHLEY
Carpenter with over 30 

year's experience.
Doors, Staircases, 

Property Maintenance 
and Bespoke Alterations

Local Authority Approved Contractor
Tel: 07802 487846

Andrew Stark

Carpentry
Cupboards, Wardrobes, Shelving

Doors & Floors
Kitchen refurbishments

Interior and exterior repairs and
renovation

Website: www.ascarpentry.co.uk
Tel (01746) 764246

Mobile 07854 626586

Andrew Stark

Carpentry
Cupboards, Wardrobes, Shelving

Doors & Floors
Kitchen refurbishments

Interior and exterior repairs and
renovation

Website: www.ascarpentry.co.uk
Tel (01746) 764246

Mobile 07854 626586

Fibreglass flat roofs

100% waterproof

Preformed edges

Won't rip or leak

Cost-effective

Seamless finish

Lifetime 30 years+

Call Marc for a free quotation on

01746 769163 / 07967 565098

MARK CRUTCHLEY
Carpenter with over 30 

year's experience.
Doors, Staircases, 

Property Maintenance 
and Bespoke Alterations

Local Authority Approved Contractor
Tel: 07802 487846

Alveley Old Chapel
WE ARE OPEN

Tuesdays & Wednesdays  

11:00am – 3:00pm

Serving hot and cold drinks  
and delicious home-baked cakes. 

Light lunches.  
Gluten-free cakes.  

Free Wi-Fi.     
Photocopying. Printing.  
Second-hand books. 

Family friendly. 
Available to hire for your own 

party or event.
alveleyoldchapel@gmail.com  

 01746 781277



+ 24hr Veterinary Hospital in Bridgnorth 
 Digital x-ray 
 Ultrasound 
 CT scanning 
 Operating facilities 

 Dental care 
 Free nurse clinics 
 Free parking 
 Open on Saturdays 

01746 763 998  
www.sevg.co.uk  
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P. HAYCOX & SON
Funeral Directors

Stourbridge Road, Wootton, Near Bridgnorth
BURIALS & CREMATIONS

PRIVATE CHAPEL OF REST
Tel: Quatt (01746) 780 438

24 Hour Service
Undertakers in Alveley & District for over 60 years.

Nightingales
                                              

 
RESIDENTIAL HOME 

WOLVERLEY 
Magnificent 18th Century Grade II listed 
home situated in over 6 acres of 
beautifully maintained gardens and 
woodland. 
Family owned for over 14 years.  We 
pride ourselves on providing the highest 
quality residential/long term care. 
All rooms are en-suite ensuring a level of 
independency and privacy. Residents are 
encouraged to retain their individuality 
and to personalise their rooms with their 
own belongings. 
Home style cooking, catering for a variety 
of special dietary requirements. 

 
Philosophy of Care:  Privacy, Dignity, 
Independence, Choice, Fulfilment, 
Security, Respect and Equality 
For more information please call  
01562 850201  
or email office@nightingalesrh.co.uk 
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07542 601165
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WHO’S WHO - A GUIDE TO ORGANISATION CONTACTS 
Alveley Art Group Deb Parker  780243 
Alveley Bellringers Roy Page 07704 362285 
Alveley ChariƟes Daryl Cooper  780378 
Alveley Cricket Club Richard Twigg  780437 
Alveley Day Centre Sue Taylor 07973 343491   
                                  Angela Lander 07952 172691  Pat Bowyer 07964 377840 
Alveley Entertainers Ian Maddock  780936 
Alveley First Responders MarƟn Hill  780794 
Alveley Flower Classes          Barbara Twigg  780016 
Alveley Historical Society Lorraine Heath 07970 637727 
Alveley Ladies’ Guild                          Barbara Spragg 780200      Kath Bishop  780707 
Alveley Mining Heritage Andrea Edwards  862064 
Alveley Old Chapel Mo Morgan  781277 
Alveley Parish Council/Street Lights Steve Kerry 07711788782 
Alveley PaƟent Group Chris Noble  780715 
Alveley Pétanque Club David Voysey  780356 
Alveley Rec Assn/Pavilion Margaret Shaw  780459 
Alveley School Mr.P. O’Malley  780284 
Alveley Singers Penny Jenkins  780660 
Alveley Tennis Club Roger Whitworth 07946 094488 
Alveley Village Band Harry 07747 612318 
Alveley Village Hall Norma Crabtree  780478 
Alveley Village Hall bookings Carol Haƞield  780576 
Alveley W.I. Sue Taylor 07973 343491 
Arden Allotments AssociaƟon Sally Neville  780931 
Chapel CraŌers                                 Angela Lander 780041        Jenny Sirrell  780369 
Community Oil Scheme Dave Dugmore  780058 
County Councillor Colin Taylor 07581 066956 
Friends of  Alveley School Sarah Carr  780284 
Howard Thompson Bequest Jackie Hampson  780034 
Music in St. Mary’s Andrew Crabtree  780478 
QuaƩ Cricket Club Jim Williamson 07790 033662 
QuaƩ Malvern Parish Council  Bill Griffiths  766941 
QuaƩ Village Hall bookings Steph Hinton  781214 
St. Mary’s Choir Brenda York  780144 
St. Mary’s Flowers Wendy Aldwinckle  562159 
Severn Park Ranger Guy Border  781192 
Squirrel Bowling Club Hilary Smith  780609 
Strollers & Striders Walking Group  Andrew Crabtree  780478 
Voluntary Car Scheme Community Transport (Mon-Fri 9.30-12.30 only)  768539 
WhiƩall Meadows Trust Jan Higgins  780259 
 

PLEASE NOTIFY THE EDITOR (780936) OF ANY CHANGES 
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THE BACK PAGE 

The Head Gardener and I recently enjoyed a convivial weekend away with 
a group of friends. There were 15 of us in total. We stayed in Bristol in a 
conveniently situated hotel. There was a large shopping centre just 
across the road and the stop for the water ferry was a 15 minute stroll 
away. Many of us visited the S.S. Great Britain (see Roy PageÕs article on 
page 14) and some followed the Banksy Trail. On the Saturday evening we 
all went to a somewhat quirky restaurant - fortunately a table for 15 had 
been pre-booked, because the place was teeming. Quirky maybe, but the 
food was excellent. 
During the weekend I learned a salutary lesson: be fully aware of what 
you are doing (and about to do).  One morning, returning to the room af-
ter breakfast, I cleaned my teeth without paying attention. I reached 
into my washbag for my (sensitive) toothpaste, and put a squeeze on my 
toothbrush. However, I wasnÕt really paying attention as I was talking to 
the Head Gardener about our plans for the day.  
When I started to clean my teeth I thought the toothpaste tasted unu-
sual, removed the brush from my mouth and noticed that the toothpaste 
had a rather pink hue instead of its normal white. 
Further examination revealed that I had taken the wrong tube from my 
washbag and was cleaning my teeth  with Germolene.  
Before the trip I had cut a finger and for some strange reason had put 
the Germolene and plasters in the washbag instead of the medical kit. 
ItÕs the last time I will do that. 
On the bright side you will have noted that I use ‘sensitiveÕ toothpaste 
and the Germolene tube notes that not only is it antiseptic, helping to 
prevent infection, but also has a local anaesthetic which numbs pain - a 
bit like sensitive toothpaste I suppose. 
However, no matter how good an antiseptic cream Germolene is (other 
brands are available), I would not recommend its use for cleaning teeth.  
Look before you leap! 
Ian 
 
 
 

Please send items for the July ediƟon by 9 am on Monday June 17th  to the 
editor (email ianmaddock@bƟnternet.com or phone 01746 780936). For ad-
verƟsing please contact David Hampson (telephone 01746 780034 or email-
david.hampson2025@gmail.com) 
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